
 

 

December 3, 2013 
 
Dear President Obama, 
 
I am writing on behalf of The National Association of Health Underwriters (NAHU), a professional association 
representing more than 100,000 licensed health insurance agents, brokers, consultants and employee benefit specialists 
nationally. Our members service the health insurance policies of millions of Americans and work on a daily basis to help 
individuals and employers purchase, administer and utilize health insurance coverage that best fits their needs and 
budgets.   
 
Since the passage of the Affordable Care Act, health insurance agents and brokers have taken an active interest in the 
development of the new health insurance marketplaces as a means to provide coverage options to both their individual 
and small-business clients. Because it is the professional role of our members to provide consumers with accurate 
information about their health coverage options, exchange participation is a natural fit. Agents and brokers have worked 
with officials to establish and implement state-based marketplaces and, according to the Department of Health and 
Human Services, over 70,000 have completed the certification process to help consumers in the federal and partnership 
marketplaces.  
 
While the agent and broker community appreciates the recent efforts the Administration has undertaken to improve the 
front-end user experience on healthcare.gov, we want to make it clear that a number of back-end technical obstacles 
still exist for health insurance agents and brokers trying to actively support the federal marketplace. Agents and brokers 
would like to help increase marketplace enrollment as much as possible over the next few months, but technical barriers 
prevent them from doing so. To better leverage the expertise of marketplace-certified health insurance agents and 
brokers, increase the number of health insurance marketplace enrollments and improve consumer protections moving 
forward, I urge you to take immediate action on the following items: 
 

1. Include sources of agent and broker contact information on the list of in-person assisters on the search feature 
on healthcare.gov. Agent search features are common on state-based exchanges and the federal marketplace 
should replicate their technology. Agent search features help consumers find the resources they need to help 
them make the final enrollment decisions.  

 
2. Establish an immediate clear path for brokers to submit applications and help their clients directly beyond the 

website. This could be via a dedicated call-center line, a designated mailing location for paper applications, or 
both. Agents and brokers need an efficient way to ensure that the hundreds of thousands of applications for 
coverage they are currently trying to process will be handled in time to ensure that their clients have continuous 
coverage beginning January 1, 2014. At this point, most certified agents have a significant backlog of clients with 
whom they have already met, but they and the clients were stymied early on during the open-enrollment 
process, so their enrollments are not complete. These clients readily want, and have given their permission for, 
their agent to act on their behalf regarding enrollment moving forward. Certified agents have signed stringent 
privacy agreements with HHS and are subject to state and federal privacy laws, including HIPAA and the Gramm-
Leach-Bliley Act financial privacy requirements. However, these agents cannot enroll their clients via the website 
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or the call center without the direct involvement of consumer, who needs to be physically present to complete 
identity-verification procedures. Given the volume of applications that need to be processed at this point, the 
physical challenges of getting each client to sit down with their agent again to complete the enrollment process 
together and the desire of many consumers to simply have their agent finish the enrollment process for them, 
we feel an immediate alternative means for agents to clear their backlog is warranted. Further, as the 
technological improvements to healthcare.gov move forward, we ask that you create a direct broker portal to 
facilitate online enrollment by brokers on behalf of their clients. This type of access portal was planned for the 
federal marketplace, but delayed earlier this year due to technological issues. Such portals are standard in the 
state-based health insurance exchanges, which have been experiencing greater degrees of enrollment success.   

 
3. Establish a user-friendly means for consumers and issuers to be able to edit their records and designate that the 

consumer is working with a broker, including adding the broker identifying information (the National Producer 
Number and marketplace ID) to the record at any point during the enrollment process and policy year, not just 
before the subsidy determination is complete. Brokers need the ability to help consumers who are already 
registered on the marketplace and have a subsidy determination but have not yet enrolled in a health insurance 
policy. Unfortunately, once individuals are already in process with the federal marketplace and have completed 
the subsidy-determination portion of their application, they cannot add a broker to their case. Often, it is just at 
the point of subsidy determination that people find the process of enrolling too difficult to do on their own and 
need a trusted source to help them complete their application. In addition, we know that there are many, many 
cases of enrollments completed in November and October where the broker’s identifying information was not 
transmitted to an issuer due to call-center errors and 834 file transmission problems, and issuers cannot easily 
edit their 834 files received from the marketplace to add a broker. Individuals and issuers need to be able to add 
a broker NPN and marketplace ID to a case at any point during the application process, and even after 
enrollment. This will help the consumer get the needed assistance to complete the buying process and ensure 
that the consumer has the customer service support a broker provides throughout the plan year, not just during 
signup. It will also allow brokers to be adequately compensated for their role and ensure that the broker’s 
errors-and-omissions insurance policy covers the case. This provides a key consumer protection because the 
marketplace, issuers and state regulators need to know each person who has worked on an insurance case in 
the event of any errors or issues. State-based exchanges have this capability, and we believe the federal 
facilitated marketplace needs it as well.  

 
4. Create a dedicated customer-support line for agents and brokers. People often turn to an agent for help when 

their case turns tricky. As licensed and trained professionals, agents also often spot problems before consumers 
operating on their own would. If brokers had easy access to enhanced customer-service support, they would be 
better able to help their clients and help the marketplace and issuers flag and prevent problems from occurring. 
This type of dedicated customer service is also standard with state-based exchanges and we hope it will soon be 
added to the federally facilitated marketplace.  

 
5. Routinely include agents and brokers as a local assistance option along with navigators and application 

counselors in all public communications, including speeches, advertising, the website and other means. This will 
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be especially important as you attempt to rebrand the marketplace in the coming weeks in an effort to ensure 
that consumers come back and seek coverage. 

 
6. Give enhanced priority to technology efforts that will allow both agents and individual consumers access to 

direct enrollment portals, both through health insurance issuers and through web-based brokers in all states. 
Independent agents and brokers are eagerly anticipating the widespread availability of this enrollment 
technology, as it will be much easier for them to navigate with their clients than healthcare.gov is at the present 
time. In addition to making the necessary repairs to healthcare.gov to ensure that these enrollment avenues are 
available, resources need to be dedicated to ensure that these portals are glitch-free and will be a consistent 
point of enrollment access for consumers and their licensed professional health insurance advisors. 

 
7. To build better cooperation with brokers, call-center operators, navigators and other assisters, commence a 

communication campaign to encourage all CMS-approved and trained enrollment groups to work together to 
bring people to the marketplace. No one group should feel like it needs to claim credit for bringing a consumer 
into the coverage system. In the spirit of the “no wrong door” approach to coverage, we should be encouraging 
consumers to seek help through as many assisters as needed, and we should be fostering a spirit of cooperation 
among all of those who may facilitate enrollment. 

 
8. As technology changes are made to the website and back-end marketplace operations, we ask that you amend 

the marketplace coverage applications to allow for navigator/non-navigator assister, call-center support and 
agent interactions with consumers to both be recorded on a single application. This will provide better 
consumer protection and inspire greater cooperation. 

 
The agent and broker community stands at the ready to assist marketplace consumers and bring new people into the 
health coverage system. I appreciate your Administration’s ongoing efforts to ensure that they are able, and thank you 
for your attention to these matters. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Janet Trautwein 
CEO, National Association of Health Underwriters 
 
CC: Secretary Kathleen Sebelius 
Mr. Jeffrey Zients 
Mr. Gary Cohen 
 


